


CITY COUNCIL SUSTAINABILITY COMMITTEE MEETING
Remote Participation – Digital Zoom Meeting
July 12, 2021
4:31 p.m. – 5:59 p.m.
MEETING MINUTES
CALL TO ORDER: Meeting called to order at 4:30 p.m. by Mayor Halliday. 
ROLL CALL: 
Members: 
· Barbara Halliday, Mayor/CSC Chair 
· Elisa Márquez, City Council Member
· Francisco Zermeño, City Council Member 
Staff: 
· Alex Ameri, Director of Public Works
· Nicole Grucky, Sustainability Specialist
· Jeff Krump, Solid Waste Program Manager
· Elli Lo, Management Analyst
· Cheryl Munoz, Water Resources Manager
· Gary Nordahl, City Building Official
· Jennifer Ott, Assistant City Manager 
· Erik Pearson, Environmental Services Manager 
· Michael Wolny, Senior Secretary (Recorder)

Other: 
· Al Mendall, Planning Commissioner
· Daisy Romero, Member of the Public
· Kailyn Klotz, Member of the Public
· Peter Myers, Member of the Public

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
There were no public comments. 
1. Approval of Minutes of the Council Sustainability Committee (CSC) Meeting Held on May 10, 2021
The item was moved by Council Member Zermeno and seconded by Mayor Halliday. Council Member Marquez was unable to vote at this time due to connectivity issues and the minutes were approved with two votes.  
2. Reach Code Implementation - Annual Report - Information and Discussion
[bookmark: _Hlk77001214]Erik Pearson, Environmental Services Manager, presented an annual report giving an update and summary of the first full year of implementation of Hayward’s Reach Code. 
Council Member Francisco Zermeño inquired if there were developers who were critical about the requirements for building electrification and electric vehicle (EV) charging. Mr. Pearson stated that there were a few housing projects, specifically affordable housing projects, that have expressed concerns due to constraints on their construction budgets. He also stated that there were fewer concerns with the building electrification requirements as there were more cost savings associated with this part of the Reach Code. 
Council Member Elisa Márquez thanked staff for the update report and asked if more information could be shared on the grant East Bay Community Energy (EBCE) had recently received from the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) regarding brownfields. Mr. Pearson shared that the grant was to locate sites along the 880 corridor for the development of fast charging EV parking lots and that staff would be working with EBCE staff to identify locations and hopefully to identify one in Hayward.
Mayor Barbara Halliday inquired if the City of Hayward was getting the adequate infrastructure for EV charging needs as well as moving the public to all electric vehicles. Alex Ameri, Director of Public Works, responded that there were currently 40,000 EV charging stations countrywide and that by year 2030 that number would have to be increased to 600,000. He stated that there would need to be a tremendous effort to reach this quantity to meet the projections for the number of EV vehicles that will be around by 2030 and to phase out internal combustion cars.  Gary Nordahl, City Building Official, also commented that the infrastructure would need to increase at the State and Federal levels in order to reach the 2030 goal and that currently the Reach Code conversation was focused on the resources for local users. 
Mayor Halliday also inquired if electric appliances would meet the higher Nitrogen Oxide (NOx) regulation. Mr. Pearson confirmed that electric appliances would comply with the NOx standard as they do not have any nitrous oxide emissions. 
Council Member Zermeño asked if the electric vehicle charging at Southland Mall required payment or if it was free. Director Ameri stated that there would be a charge but that it would be much less than to fill up a gas tank. 
Public Comment
Peter Myers, member of the public, commented that the current Reach Code for Hayward was great and expressed his encouragement for staff to continue to work with developers to incorporate electrification before the housing infrastructure approval process to alleviate the responsibility on individual owners to retrofit the infrastructure later. He stated that this would allow for greater accessibility to charging. 
3. Update Goal for 100% Zero Emission Vehicle Sales in California by 2030 (ZEV2030) - Discussion and Recommendation to Council
Nicole Grucky, Sustainability Specialist, presented a report on the goal for 100% zero emission vehicle sales in California by 2030 and provided a recommendation that the Council Sustainability Committee (CSC) recommend that Council adopts a resolution declaring the City of Hayward’s support for the goal. 
Council Member Márquez asked staff to promote the California Clean Cars for All Program in the next Leaflet Newsletter in order to provide information to members of the public looking to purchase EV vehicles of financial grants and opportunities to help make the switch from gas to electric powered vehicles. 
Council Member Zermeño thanked staff for the report and inquired about the status of the electrification of City fleet vehicles. Director Ameri responded that approximately 15% of the vehicles were replaced every year and that staff have had conversations with the Maintenance Services Department who have stated that they are implementing electrification or obtaining hybrids to replace fleet vehicles to eventually reach full electrification. 
Public Comments:
Al Mendall, former Council Member and current Planning Commissioner, expressed his full support of the goal in targeting the reduction of transportation emissions.
Mr. Peter Myers thanked Ms. Grucky for her report and Planning Commissioner Mendall for his support. He stated that the technology was available to make the 2030 goal feasible and that there were great electric fleet vehicle options coming out on the market to help with the electrification goal of the City fleet. Additionally he stated that working toward a zero emission vehicle future would have great benefits for the public health. 
A motion to move the recommendation to bring the resolution to the Council on July 20, 2021, was made by Council Member Márquez and seconded by Council Member Zermeño. The motion was approved unanimously. 
4. Recycled Water Project Update
Cheryl Munoz, Water Resources Manager, presented an update report on the Recycled Water Project.
Council Member Márquez thanked staff for the report and expressed her excitement to see the service go live soon. She inquired if there were other neighboring municipalities that have a similar program, who the contact staff would be once the service started and if the system would be equipped with the Advanced Metering Infrastructure (AMI) features. Director Ameri answered that Redwood City has done a similar project that has been implemented and that the main point of contact for our project once live would be Cheryl Munoz. He also confirmed that the system will be connected to AMI to provide remote readings for customers. 
Mayor Halliday asked staff what the expectation is to hear back from the State. Ms. Munoz stated that staff has submitted all the required materials and is hopeful to hear back from the State soon.
5. Update on City’s Waste Reduction and Recycling Programs: Information and Discussion 
Jeff Krump, Solid Waste Program Manager, presented an update on the City’s Waste Reduction and Recycling Programs.
Council Member Zermeño asked if the City has been doing anything to encourage businesses to participate in the recycling programs. Mr. Krump responded that, due to the pandemic, the enforcement of regulations has been more lenient, but that efforts would be made to encourage more businesses to sign up again. Director Ameri also commented that some businesses do not have enough space for the additional recycling containers which can hinder them from participating. He also stated that, in regard to monitoring illegal dumping, staff would have a conversation with the Maintenance Services Department to hear their experience and recommendations and that staff could add this as a future agenda item.  
Council Member Márquez thanked staff for the report and also thanked Council Member Zermeño for his active effort in supporting this issue. She recommended that staff work with the Keep Hayward Clean and Green (KHCG) Task Force and the Hayward Youth Commission to create a campaign focusing on stopping littering and illegal dumping. 
Mayor Halliday advocated for more education to the public on recycling and trash dumping. Director Ameri commented that the City is also looking forward to the State’s Clean California initiative which has allotted approximately a billion dollars for statewide clean up funding. 
6. Proposed 2021 Agenda Planning Calendar: Review and Comment
Erik Pearson, Environmental Services Manager, provided a report on the proposed 2021 agenda planning calendar.  
Council Member Zermeño requested that a report on the Phase Two of the Recycled Water Project be placed in the list of unscheduled items. He also asked staff for a future report on the achievement regarding planting a thousand trees. Director Ameri stated that he would work with the Maintenance Services Department on providing a report.
Council Member Márquez asked staff to please set up a time so she could work in partnership with staff on the outreach plans for the default product for EBCE.
COMMITTEE MEMBER/STAFF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND REFERRALS: 
Council Member Zermeño provided a friendly reminder to please make an effort to be greener. 
Council Member Márquez encouraged participation in the KHCG Task Force clean up event on Saturday, July 24th meeting at Heritage Plaza. 
Mayor Halliday shared that the California Energy Commission would be holding a public hearing on July 15, 2021, regarding the turbine explosion at the Russell City Energy Center. She stated that both City Manager Kelly McAdoo and she would be present at the hearing to testify against the restart of the plant until the cause of the explosion and fire is determined and a full assessment of environmental and health impacts is made and reviewed. 
Director Ameri provided information on the Governor’s new executive order related to water conservation which called all of California to voluntarily cut back on water usage by 15% compared to 2020. He stated that Hayward’s water usage is among the lowest in the Bay Area and it would be challenging to cut back 15%. However, he stated that during the drought of 2014 – 2017, when Hayward was assigned a cut back of 8%, Hayward residents peaked the cut back at 23%, therefore he was optimistic that when the time comes, our residents would be able to deliver again to aid the City and State’s conservation efforts. 
Mr. Pearson shared with the Committee that staff had received a save-the-date notification from the South Bay Salt Pond Restoration Project for a stakeholder forum on November 3rd regarding their Phase Two Project at Eden Landing.
	ADJOURNMENT: 5:59 p.m. 				
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